Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

October 3, 2016
7:00 pm
Memorial Hall
Call to Order: Chairman Judd called the meeting to order. Other members present: Andrew Baker, Robert Manners, and Town Administrator, Terry Narkewicz.

Acceptance of Minutes:  Bob brought forth a motion to accept the meeting minutes of September 19th as presented. Andrew seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously.

Noteworthy News:

· Shelburne Falls Area Partnership Meeting, October 5, 2016 @ 6:00pm, Village Information Center

· Early Voting Opportunity: Registered voters have an opportunity to vote in advance of the November 8th Presidential Election at the Shelburne Town Hall from October 24th thru November 4th during the following hours: Monday and Tuesdays from 10:00am until 5:00pm and Thursdays from 10:00am until 4:00pm. Extended hours: Saturday, October 29th from 9:00am until 1:00pm
Department Liaison Reports:

Pratt Memorial Library Building RE: Foundation, Waterproofing, and Insulation Project – the town received five bids for the Pratt Memorial Library Building Project ranging from $24,800 to $170,000. The apparent low bidder is Galvin Masonry of Hadley, MA. Because Mr. Galvin is a sole proprietor, his bid is not subject to prevailing wages. Jones Whitsett Architects is reviewing the bids and checking references. They will present their recommendation to the Building Committee this week. Bob hopes that work will commence within the next two weeks. 

Highway Department – the town has received approval from Mass DOT to purchase a temporary bridge using Chapter 90 funds. Gill Engineering of Needham, MA is working with the department to determine the best application for the Basset Road Bridge. In the meantime, the crew is preparing the area for the bridge installation.
The newest highway employee, Marshall Dix is demonstrating his mechanical abilities while performing work on the department’s fleet. Highway Superintendent, Mark Shippee is keeping track of the work performed and the estimated savings with the hopes that the town will consider accepting a new “mechanic/laborer” position within the department in the coming year.
Paving of Reynolds Road and Bardwells Ferry Road is scheduled for Wednesday October 19th.

Police Department – Joe indicated that the department is running smoothly. He will have more to report at the Board’s next meeting.

Small Town Summit Meeting – Joe is working with other town officials to schedule the next Small Town Summit meeting in Shelburne. A tentative date of October 25th has yet to be confirmed

Public Comment – None

Appointments:

7:15 pm Ricci Smith RE: Request for Class II License at 1155 Mohawk Trail - Ricci proposed to have one to five vehicles for sale on site at 1155 Mohawk Trail. These would be sport vehicles such as ATVs, snowmobiles, golf carts, etc., as well as cars. The property is owned by Pamela Miner, who is supportive of this plan. Ricci has a five-year lease on the small building located to the right of Miner's store. Any necessary service would be contracted out to another location. It was thought that the small amount of vehicles on site would not adversely affect the traffic on Route 2. Ricci may have a sign, but that has not been decided. The Class II license is subject to acquiring a $25,000 surety bond. A motion was made by Andrew to approve the request for a Class II license with no more than five vehicles allowed. This was seconded by Bob and unanimously approved.
7:30 pm John Payne RE: BEST Committee Update - The BEST Committee has been looking at a variety of scenarios for the school district to consolidate and become more efficient. Whatever is done will need to be implemented in phases. The idea with the broadest support involves moving all the sixth grade students to the Mohawk Middle School. There is room at Mohawk and most teachers agree that such a move would be educationally positive. Other scenarios depend on what Heath decides. Heath may leave the Mohawk District and join Hawlemont, but no decision has been made. It is possible that all pre-K through fifth grade classes could be consolidated at Sanderson and BSE or perhaps grades three through five could be at one school and pre- K through grade two at the other school. Another scenario involves building a central school for all the elementary students or combining everything on the Mohawk campus. John said that the state is supportive of schools consolidating in one building. Any of the scenarios would have a one time cost savings of about $1 million, primarily from a reduction in salaries. There would also be an impact on transportation but that has not been thoroughly studied as of now.

John reported that total enrollment in the district is down by nine students. The decrease is in the high school, with the elementary and middle school grades experiencing growth. 

The budget process is starting. John has suggested starting with the current budget and listing every increase and why it might be needed. He does not know if this suggestion will be followed. He provided copies of a study which articulates the problems facing rural schools and which gives a possible solution. Joe would like to have the two Shelburne School Committee members regularly report to he Selectboard throughout the budget season.

7:45 pm Chris Myers RE: Regional Shelter Document - A memorandum of agreement for an emergency public shelter at Mohawk has been drafted and checked by an attorney. Only minor changes in the language were made. Buckland has approved the document. Chris mentioned that an annual grant application s nearing its deadline. Both towns would be eligible for $2,460. He hoped that portions of that money could be used to buy a storage container for emergency supplies. Bob moved to accept the memorandum of agreement for an emergency shelter at the Mohawk Trail Regional High School and Middle School. This was seconded by Andrew and unanimously approved.

Old Business:

Mass Solarize Program Update - Andrew said the deadline for site assessment is now past. Forty-three people have signed contracts. Another 111 people have been given proposals for solar installations. They have until the end of October to sign. There will be a wrap-up celebration for this program on October 20, from 5-6:30 pm at the Shelburne Grange. This will be a time for people who have installations to discuss the process and for people who have not yet signed their proposals to gather more information. This event is open to the public.

Memorial Hall Lease - A date will soon be set for a meeting with the Memorial Hall Association to discuss the lease.

Phil Billitz RE: Use of the Glacial Pothole Deck - Phil has been doing some street vending on the pothole deck. This was discussed at length at the previous Selectboard meeting. Phil realizes that the town does not have a policy on street vending and thinks there should be one. He would like to be allowed to finish this season at that location. He would also be willing to use his experience to draft a policy on street vending. At the present time the practice is to have the street vendor get permission from the affected property owner. In this case there is a question as to who owns the deck. Known owners of one portion of the deck cannot be reached. A question arose as to whether the town owned part of the deck or whether the power company owned it. Bob felt permission could not be given to a vendor without the actual owners of the area being involved due to the potential for liability issues. Andrew felt that the situation should be allowed to play out for the next month and was appreciative of Phil's offer to help draft a policy. Joe wants to study the ownership of the deck and have further discussion at the next meeting. In the meantime Phil said he would move his operation to a space where he could clearly receive permission from the owners involved.
New Business:

Mass Department of Energy Resources META Grant Award $7,500/Green Community - Shelburne is one of eight area towns to be awarded funds through the META program to provide technical assistance for the town in becoming a Green Community. The town is now waiting for FRCOG regarding the next step in the process of becoming a Green Community. Andrew said that since the solarize program was coming to an end he would be willing to see if that group would be willing to serve as an ad hoc committee to work on Green Community status.
Any Other Business:

Meeting Night Change - Andrew wondered if it would be possible to change Selectboard meeting nights to Tuesdays to better coordinate with the signing of the bi-weekly town warrants. Bob's schedule will not allow that, so meetings will remain on Mondays.

Correspondence: 

The Board had approved a Mohawk Varsity Football Team helmet drive for Oct. 1. The event was rained out. A letter was received asking that the event be allowed on Saturday Oct. 15 with a rain date of Oct. 16. A motion was made by Andrew to approve the Mohawk Varsity Football Team helmet drive for Saturday, Oct. 15 or Sunday, Oct. 16. Bob seconded the motion, which passed unanimously.

Public Comment - None

Adjournment

At 8:43 pm Andrew moved that the meting be adjourned. This was seconded by Bob and unanimously approved.

Respectfully submitted,

Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
